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BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT 
John Belfonti, Robyn Berke, Christopher Browe, Patricia Cardozo, Shannan Carlson, Paul Davis, 
Steven DeMaio, George Howard, Sheila McCreven, Patrick Reed, Dr. Jennifer Turner 
 
BOARD MEMBERS ABSENT 
Carla Eichler, Andrea Hubbard 
 
STUDENT REPRESENTATIVES PRESENT 
Alison Bowler, Caroline Chen 

 
STAFF MEMBERS PRESENT 
Dr. Jennifer Byars, Shaun DeRosa 

 
 

1. CALL TO ORDER 
 
Chairperson Belfonti called the meeting to order at 6:04 p.m. 
 
 
2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 
Recited by those present 
 
 
3. COMMENTS FROM BOARD OF EDUCATION CHAIRPERSON 

 
Presented by Chairperson Belfonti 
 
 
4. PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
Presented by Chairperson Belfonti 
 
 
5. INFORMATION ON AND DISCUSSION OF CURRENT COVID-19 METRICS AND 

INSTRUCIONAL LEARNING MODELS 
 
Presenters:  Dr. Byars; Karen Wolukewicz (Quinnipiack Valley Health Department),  
Dr. Amir Mohammad (Orange Health Department), Dr. Gregory Germain (Medical Advisor for 
Amity Regional School District No. 5), and Brian Slugoski (Orange Town Sanitarian) 
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6. ADJOURNMENT 
 
MOTION by Patricia Cardozo, SECOND by Shannan Carlson, to adjourn meeting  
VOTES IN FAVOR, 11 (unanimous) 
MOTION CARRIED 

 
 

Meeting adjourned at 7:13 p.m. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 

Pamela Pero 
Pamela Pero 
Recording Clerk 



Good evening, everyone, 

 

I would like to first thank all of the board members and health professionals who 

are able to join this meeting tonight with such short notice. We appreciate it. I 

know several you requested that we meet in person for those willing to do so. I 

apologize that we are unable to accommodate this request given the short notice 

but we will certainly be meeting in person again for our next regularly scheduled 

meetings in accordance with guidance from our local health departments. 

 

This special meeting was called for by 3 of our board members.  Their concern is 

all of our concerns – how we continue to provide an Amity quality education 

during these difficult times. These last 9 months have been difficult for all of us. 

For the parents working from home, who do not have formal training in teaching 

attempting to help our kids with new technology while still doing their normal jobs.  

For the parents who are essential employees as well as our teachers and staff, who 

interact with the public on a daily basis, trying our best to be safe and not bring   

the virus home to our families. And lastly, for our students, many of whom hol      

d a sense of loss – loss of their sports and clubs, loss of seeing their friends and loss 

of learning in an environment the way it used to be. 

 

As recently as Wednesday, the director of the CDC reiterated his advocacy for in- 

person learning, citing evidence that schools aren’t a major source of coronavirus 

transmission. The director stated, “we now have substantial data that shows that 

schools’ face-to-face learning can be conducted in K-12, and particularly in the 

elementary and middle schools in a safe and responsible way”.  Governor Lamont 

and the CT Dept. of Education fully support in-person learning in our schools as 

long as the local health departments concur. The American Academy of Pediatrics 

statement on Covid advocates strongly that students be physically present in 

schools by stating: The importance of in-person learning is well-documented, and 

there is already evidence of the negative impacts on children because of 

school closures in the spring of 2020. Lengthy time away from school and 

associated interruption of supportive services often results in social isolation, 

making it difficult for schools to identify and address important learning deficits as 

well as child and adolescent physical or sexual abuse, substance use, 

depression, and suicidal ideation. 

 

There are a lot of questions many of us have and this is why we will be hearing 

from our District Health Advisor and our two health districts in a few minutes. If 

there has been one constant over the last nine months, it been that Amity has 

worked in partnership with our two health districts. School district’s consultation 



with their local health departments is exactly what the state is recommending 

districts do and Amity is no exception. The health districts have advised us from 

what PPE our staff should be using, to setups of spaces in the schools, to training 

for our nursing staff and when Amity should be in person, hybrid or remote. 

Regarding remote learning, Amity has always offered a remote option for our 

students and of course, will continue to do so.  For the first couple of months, when 

the numbers supported full in person instruction as per the leading and secondary 

indicators outlined by the State, the health departments recommended hybrid 

instruction. Some saw this as too conservative an approach. This past Friday, the 

health departments recommended we go hybrid in the high school and in person at 

the middle school. Some see this as non-conservative enough. One thing is for 

certain, the health departments are the trained professionals in community health 

care and we will continue to follow their recommendations as we have all school 

year. 

 

With that being said, I’d like to move onto public comment. 

 

We have 25 letters in support of continuing the hybrid model.  Some of these 

specifically supported the hybrid model at the high school, some for continuing the 

hybrid model at both the middle and high school. 

 

We have 51 letters supporting remote learning.  Many of these advocated remote 

learning through the winter holiday break. 

 

We have 43 letters supporting full in-person learning.  Some of these supported in-

person learning in general, some support in-person learning at the middle school, and 

advocate for in-person learning at both the middle and high school. 

 

We have 12 letters specifically supporting a hybrid model at the high school and full in-

person at the middle school. 

 

We have 16 letters speaking against a particular model of learning.  11 spoke against 

returning to 

in-person learning, and 6 spoke against remote learning.  There were an additional 8 

letters that addressed either multiple issues or different issues, such as a support of 

teacher or concerns for student mental health . 

 

All together, we received 155 public comments.  These have all been shared with the 

Board of Education members and will be included in the meeting minutes packet and 

posted on the website. 

 

 

 

 





























































































































My name is          and I am a sophomore at Amity.  I am in support of the hybrid model that we 

have been doing since September.  I do not want to go full remote.  I hated being fully remote in 

the spring.  I missed my friends and my teachers, but mostly because I learn better in school with 

a teacher.  Closing school isn't going to stop the spread because the spread isn't happening in 

school.  Closing schools will probably have the opposite effect because social distancing and 

masks won't be enforced. Please allow us to stay in school as long as the CDC and Governor say 

schools can remain open. 

 

Thank you, 

  

 



















































































Hello, 

 

My name is          . I am a senior at Amity and I support Amity's decision to return back to the 

hybrid model. I do not wish to see the school district decide to go full remote because Covid has 

been proven to not be spreading in the schools due to the safety protocols set in place. Closing 

schools will not stop the spread of Covid, if anything it would make it worse because of the lack 

of social distancing. Closing schools now would just make the return to school in the 2021 

school year even more difficult. Lastly, the quality of education is compromised being full 

remote. It is very difficult to learn and comprehend new knowledge without the teacher present 

in the same room. In the end, I believe that the safest place for people as of now is in schools. 

Although this may change due to unpredicted spikes of cases, I know that the Board of 

Education will make the educated decisions on what needs to be done. But until that happens, 

being in school is important and necessary to me and many others.  

 

Thank you, 

  

 

















































































Good Morning, 

 

I just wanted to write to you and say I feel more comfortable that I learn from home till after 

break. I say this because I'm a diabetic and it's important for my health that I'm safe and I was 

already told a few times before the few weeks we went remote that there was a student it at least 

each of my classes that got Covid. I find that we have the choice to go back to school when the 

Covid cases are rising in our state a bit disturbing and not safe. I also sent this email because I 

would like my teachers to feel that they're safe and not bringing it back to their families.  

 

Thank you, 

  

(Freshman) 

 























 

 

My name is           , and I am a 10th grader at Amity High school and I am fully in 

support of hybrid learning as is currently happening. 

 

Thank you for your attention to this matter. 









































































To whom this may concern:  
 
Hello my name is          . I am a seventh grade student at Amity Middle School 
Orange. 
 
During online schooling I found it very mentally tiring and stressful. I sit at my 
screen all day, without my family because they are at work or at their own 
schools. 
 
Constant hours staring at the same screen isn’t good for my learning, and I get 
very distracted while doing my work. Without my family I feel lonely and 
deserted. I do not think it’s good for us kids in junior high to just sit all day in the 
same chair at the same screen even with breaks, it gets very upsetting. 
 
 I don’t feel that I can do my best work like this academically or emotionally. It is 
very difficult to learn without being present with a teacher especially for math IM 
in the top math group and many times I can’t see what she’s doing with this 
technology and the glare from the screen in the whiteboard. 
 
 
If given the opportunity to go to school, I will make sure I wear my mask, wash my 
hands properly, and social distance because attending in school is very important 
to me. I will be able to see my teachers and perform much better than I am now. 
I need to be with people and I can’t see how much longer this can be like this for 
kids.   I will do a lot better personally and academically. 
 
 Please consider keeping the Amity Middle School open with live teaching from 
the teachers because if not I’m just going to be alone all day, being taught by the 
computer and not my actual in person teacher, not being able to ask questions 
and get answers immediately, and therefore make everything harder and more 
stressful. 
 



We are different from the high school! Most of us have never even been left 
alone and now we are required to do everything by ourselves and be alone all 
day. We do not rotate like high school classes and we stay in the same class all 
day with the same group of kids. We are allowed to get up and stretch a little bit 
but that’s basically it. 
 
Thank you for your consideration. 
 
 
AMSO 
7th grader 
 













 

From: 

Sent: 

To: 

Subject: 

 > 

Tuesday,December 8, 2020 1:16 PM 

Pamela Pero 

BOE 12/8 Comment 

 
 

 

Greetings, 
 
 

 
Ihope that this email finds everyone reading and watching well and healthy. These are difficult and unprecedented times we are living 

through. Right now.it is crucial that we work cooperatively to respect the emotional and physical boundaries of those around us. The 

near arrival of a vaccination brings good news and hopes. If anything,now is the time to be extremely precautious. 
 
 

 

Iwould like to begin,first and foremost. to discuss where Istand on the reopening of Amity Regional School District #5. In my view,the 

district should absolutely be full-remote right now. This pandemicis currently at a record surge due to the newly-mutated coronavirus 

strain that has become all the more contagious. One of the most common ways this virus manifestsis via community and pod 

outbreaks.As the virus poses a threat to teachers,faculty, and students in our community, many teachers are quarantined from home. 

The reopening of Amity High School,and the full reopening of the middle schools, sends a message that the nature of this virus is not 

as serious and deadly as it truly is. This virus is a matter of human life . We all want to return to normalcy, and we must work together to 

make this happen as soon as possible. 
 
 
 

In addition, I would like to stress that the "choice" to stay full-remote is not a choice for everyone. Members of the district are living with 

high-risk individuals.Online learningis not easy for anyone. Staring at a computer screen for over five hours every day, coupled with 

the trauma many face during these times, is proven to be detrimental for emotional and cognitive health. The school code requires 

cameras and/or microphones to be on at all times. This dismisses the reality that everyone's home environment is different,and many 

cannot tum their cameras on for extenuating circumstances. Iask that the administration adjusts this rule to make online learning 

equitable. 
 
 
 

Despite all of this, going back to school is not the right move.These circumstances are unique,and therefore, we need to adapt. 

Otherwise, the current measures take a toll on much of the community. 
 
 
 

Ithank you for your time, and Ihope you strongly consider what Ihave to say. 
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Dear Ms. Pero, 
 
I would like to share a few comments/questions for today’s Board of Ed meeting. I 
would really appreciate it if my comments were shared anonymously, but it okay 
to say that they are from a current Amity HS student. 
 
Although I don’t know the focus of the emergency Board of Ed meeting, I would 
like to comment on the workload at Amity HS this past semester during the 
pandemic. I am a high honor roll senior who is applying to colleges. I would also 
like to ask several questions. 
 
This semester, many Amity high school students (on remote learning days) are 
spending about FIVE HOURS on Zoom, to attend synchronous classes. In addition, 
every single day, students like myself are spending an ADDITIONAL 7-8 HOURS on 
a computer screen trying to keep up with the demanding homework load. My 
peers and I are trying our best to  to keep up with Amity teachers’ high 
expectations and trying to maintain good grades, but it is a LOT given the 
pandemic that we are also dealing with. 
 
Some students are unduly stressed out by this situation. It does not feel to many 
of us that Amity HS teachers, on the whole, have made ANY modifications to the 
work load or to their grading expectations. The result is that many students are 
working around the clock trying to manage their work, leaving very little to no 
time to relax or decompress. Many students are dealing with mental health issues 
because of this. 
 
Here are my questions for the Amity HS administrators and the Board of Ed:  
 
(1)  What has the administration done thus far to regulate the amount of work we 
are being given, given the pandemic?  
(2) Are you aware that, from the perspective and experience of students, there 
has been NO DISCERNIBLE adjustment to the work load/expectations?   



(3) What will the administration or Board of Ed do to try to learn more about how 
students are feeling? What will you do to further regulate the work load and 
expectations, if you agree this should happen? 
(4) Although formal midterms were canceled, are high school teachers ALLOWED 
to still give “informal” midterms? If yes, why is this allowed? (Please note that 
deciding to allow informal midterms but to cancel formal midterms makes no 
sense to me.) 
 
 
Thank you so much for time, 
          (senior at Amity) 
 



Hello, 
 
I am writing in regards to the reopening of the Amity schools for in person 
learning. I, along with many parents, many other students, and the teachers’ 
union, believe that the the Amity schools should be operating fully remotely and 
that the decision to return to any in-person learning whatsoever is a disservice to 
our community. The decision to reopen the high school for hybrid learning and 
fully reopen the middle schools for full in-person learning poses a huge risk to the 
health and well-being of our community. Especially with the holidays underway, 
coronavirus cases are surging in record numbers, far more severely than what was 
deemed unsafe in March. The school district must operate accordingly.  
 
While it is true that many students have struggled with remote learning, the very 
lives of our community members are at stake.  
 
I urge you to reconsider your decision to reopen the Amity schools.  
 
  
Class of 2021 
 



























Current COVID Data 

 

 + Cases Quarantined 

AMSB 2 3 

AMSO 6 6 

ARHS 11 19 

ATA 0 0 

Oct. 19 5 59 

Nov. 9 11 100 

Nov. 23 18 138 

Dec. 8 19 28 

 

Data on Quarter 1 Grades 

 

Quarter 1 - Number of Fs 2017/2018 2018/2019 2019/2020 2020/2021 

Amity Middle School Bethany 13 38 16 105 

Amity Middle School Orange 27 7 11 78 

Amity Regional High School 76 84 88 268 

All Schools Total 116 129 115 451 

 

Opt Outs December 8, 2020 

 

School Enrollment Opt Outs % of optouts 

Amity Regional High School 1457 388 26.63% 

Amity Middle School Orange 350 69 19.71% 

Amity Middle School Bethany 363 85 23.42% 
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